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Brake the Cycle – Day 1 – Sunday, Aug 1, 2004 – Manchester to Norwich to East Lyme
We began our new mission, “Brake the Cycle of Poverty, This Time Connecticut” after the 7:30 Mass at St. Bridget Church in Manchester.   After milling around, taking advantage of the facilities and posing for photos we started off towards Norwich and our first break stop at the Church of St. Mary.  As we prepared to start it began to rain, so we moved our daily bible reading under cover followed by a blessing from our pastor, Fr. Stephen Sledesky.  We traveled through Hebron on Route 85 and our spiritual peleton was reminded of our mission and memories of our training rides and last year’s initial Brake the Cycle ride to Washington DC.  The all-day rain required the riders to constantly check their brakes especially on the hills.  Our support team members were vigilant to the weather and road conditions to anticipate delays.  Doug and Cassandra were leading the pack and Charlie, as usual, protected the rear contingent.  

We experienced a few flat tires and some cramps on the way to Norwich and the rain seemed to slacken only to pick up again just before our arrival.  Fr. Bob Lynch provided great PB&J sandwiches with juices and chips.  After the humidity and rain, it was difficult to stand still in wet jerseys in the air-conditioned church basement but it was just a matter of time before all the riders bodies got used to the temperature change.  The hospitality was excellent and we left with full bellies to the music and chanting from the Haitian mass upstairs in the church..  We were soaked again in departure but filled with the generosity of the Church of St. Mary.   With the help of Tim and Terry Smith we left the parking lot and headed for Niantic.  We stopped at the St. Vincent de Paul Place, sponsored by St. Mary’s, which provides meals to 100 homeless brothers and sisters three times a week.  Tim pointed to the residence of several of his clients right next to the shelter – under the viaduct bridge.

Along the way we met several curious individuals wondering what we were doing.  When one young man in New London heard we were riding for poverty awareness, thanked us continuously and applauded each rider as we passed.  We also passed an elderly gentleman walking with a large plastic bag filled with bottles and cans.  These were visions of Jesus on the road.

While we stopped to repair two flat tires we noticed Casino workers scrambling up a dirt path on their way to work.  Our friends in Niantic told us that these workers were required to transport themselves by foot in all weather conditions to their employment.  As we discussed the causes of poverty at our poverty presentation in Niantic, the absence of mass transportation brought these workers back to us. 

As we descended one of the infrequent downhills (compared to the frequent uphills) John Fortunato decided to take an unplanned, off-road side trip thru some grass and tree groves.  Fortunately, he survived with no visible damage but with some torn branches attached to his bike.  Oh, the hazards of rain-soaked, no shoulder, down hills.  Bob King experienced some severe cramping in Waterford and had to pack-in for the last few miles.  A few small defeats on an overwhelmingly successful first day.  

We arrived at St. Agnes Church around 4:30 and received wonderful hospitality again but first we needed some personal hygiene care.  Some of us went to Rocky Neck State Park for some invigorating cold showers while others went to a hotel room rented for our comfort by one of our team and six riders where pleasured by warm showers.  We returned to St. Agnes for an exceptional pasta dinner with salad and ice cream.  A perfect compliment to our daily supply of energy bars and Gatorade.  We conducted our traditional poverty education workshop and everyone participated.  Fr. Archer, St. Agnes pastor and Roland LaCasse, Deacon were very thankful for our visit as we were for their welcome to us.

After the presentation, some of the team visited the Tasty Treat down the street for some additional sustenance while the others prepared their air mattresses and sleeping bags for a night of curious music from the team sleepers.
Brake the Cycle – Day 2 – Monday, Aug 2, 2004 – East Lyme to Willimantic to Hartford to Bloomfield 
We began day 2 of our “Brake the Cycle of Poverty, This Time Connecticut”, waking up at 5am after quite a restless sleep for most.  Apparently, there were many uncut trees because there was a constant sound of sawing going on.  The sound was so loud and relentless that it caused some of the members to pick up their belongings and find a quieter sleeping spot.  Nonetheless, we all did wake up on time and were in the sag wagons before 7am with our bellies full of fruit, yogurt and bagels.  And it wasn’t raining.  Off we drove to within 20 miles of our first destination to begin our cycling to WILI in Willimantic.  The morning ride was very hilly scenic.  When we arrived at the station, it was decided that John Fortunato, Bob King, John Ryan, Kelly, Doug, and Bob Hickson would interview.  The questions asked by Wayne Norman allowed each BTC member to explain the facts about poverty, our mission, details about this years’ weeklong campaign, etc.  It was so awesome for the rest of us to be listening outside on Cassandra’s car radio.  We were ecstatic about our team’s articulate answers.  It really made our day!  

Another highlight that happened earlier was the photos of some of day 1 departure from St. Bridget on the front page of the Hartford Courant CT section.

As we settled in for our second night, those AC units in the first place aren’t looking so bad after all.  It’s hot and sweaty in here…especially with six people in a room built for one.  BUT, at least we have beds tonight.  

Apparently, “rolling hills” translates into “you are all going to be hurting units long before the top of the hill is in sight.”  But, we all survived, and will ride on tomorrow, with our mission firmly front and center.  Hopefully we will all get a good sleep and wake fully energized for a day of crazy back and forth riding all over CT.  

We were welcomed at the Cathedral in Hartford with a very nice lunch – the cool room was greatly appreciated by most of us.  Their probing questions helped us to think a little harder about the many challenges faced by those living in poverty.  

One highlight of the day was meeting with a camp of folks in Hartford at St Ann the Immaculate parish– young kids in a neighborhood that was probably one with a fairly significant population in poverty.  They were enthusiastic and full of life.  One little guy, Kiefer, had lots of great answers, and did just fine with what was perhaps his first ever experience at ‘public speaking’.   One dimension of poverty that we hadn’t really given much thought to is the coincidence of poverty and violence.  While we have to help address the root causes of poverty, we also need to be attentive to the side effects of poverty that fall outside of the reality many of us have experienced.  

Tonight, we stopped at St.Patrick’s/St.Anthony’s and spoke to a few people, and we discussed new ways to address poverty issues.  A positive brainstorming session brought out some new ideas, including a renewed commitment to bring this message back to the full parish at our own St. Bridget’s in Manchester.  Further conversation over ice cream rounded out a full and fine day.

Brake the Cycle – Day 3 – Tuesday, August 3 – Bloomfield to Hartford to Enfield to Suffield  
We began the day waiting for our breakfast after a night of difficult sleeping at St. Thomas

Seminary due to the extreme humidity.  We actually experienced the discomfort the poor feel each

and every day of their lives.  At 8:30 we gathered for our morning send-off prayer and left for our

appointment with Brad Davis at the WDRC radio station in Bloomfield.  John Ryan, Doug Hall,

Fr.Stephen, and Bob Hickson were invited to speak about our cause, and they successfully

delivered our message while the rest of the team excitedly listened in the parking lot.  

We continued on to Hartford via the North End handing out our CCHD statistics card to those we

met along the way.  Lou rode up to a man to explain our mission, and the man replied, “That could

be me some day!”  
Once in Representative John Larson’s office, John Rossi, Larson’s Administrative Assistant, dialogued with us about the causes of poverty and what Larson was doing about it.  His recommendation to us was to continue doing what we are doing and involve as many others in advocating for the poor and needy.  We expected a fifteen minute conversation, but it lasted over an hour.  Mr. Rossi was pleased to see us and encouraged by our mission.  He was quite receptive to us having a poverty forum with legislators present, and he promised to deliver our message to Congressman Larson.  We were elated leaving his office and energized by an additional legislative focus.  Due to the length of our visit, we sagged to St. Martha’s in Enfield. 
Prior to our arrival we jumped on our bikes a mile from the church with Eileen Carroll joining the riding crew.  A recognizable pop was heard all the way in the back of our riding line that signaled the first of Lou’s three flat tires for this ride.  We again witnessed the same hospitality as last year with cheers and an extensive spread of food and beverage.  After filling our stomachs we presented to a small crowd of parishioners.  We are hopeful someone was touched by what was said.  The team had to divide into two groups to visit with Senator Lieberman in Hartford and Senator Dodd in Wethersfield.
Those who went to see Lieberman teleconferenced with two staff members in Washington and three staff members in Hartford.  Bob King, Fr. Stephen, Jeanette Beland, and Bob Hickson, discussed poverty issues and told them our specific concerns such as lack of affordable housing, employer healthcare, and decent wages.  The staffers wanted specific stories of people’s ordeals of living in poverty.  While in Wethersfield, the rest of the team was able to converse with Senator Dodd in person.  They also discussed poverty issues and asked Dodd for his suggestions on what more we could do to fight poverty.  He quickly recommended that if people did not respond to the humanitarian aspect of this issue, that we speak to the financial consequences if people remain blind to prevalence of poverty.
We ended our third day with an amazing pasta supper at Sacred Heart Church of Suffield coordinated by Jeanne Jeffers, one of our riding compatriots, and sponsored by the Knights of Columbus.  Fr. Dennis Vincenzo, present pastor of Sacred Heart and past pastor of St. Bridget Church, organized an evening prayer service which brought a spiritual conclusion to an exceptional day.  He generously presented the Brake the Cycle of Poverty Team with a donation to further our cause.   

Brake the Cycle – Day 4 – Wednesday, Aug 4, 2004 – Suffield to Torrington to Litchfield 

Morning began with a pancake breakfast at Jeanne’s house. Everyone was well rested and well fed. Looking forward to a scenic route up to Wisdom House in Litchfield. Perhaps finding and cycling in some areas that we did not recognize were faced with poverty.

Experienced many rolling hills throughout this western part of the state. Midway through, we had a discussion regarding the “group” riding together as a “group” through these hills for emotional support. At this point, some of us were able to experience cycling these hills as a unified/united group. The hills seemed less painful riding them this way. This was an experience that the “new” riders needed to experience. How a group of people can work together to solve problems.

Had lunch in Winsted – nice shade. Good sharing about our hill climbing experiences.

The next part of the trip was indeed the most difficult for some of our riders. We experienced a monster hill on rte 118 to Wisdom House. With a lot of prayer and support from all of our team, we made it to the top.

We celebrated Mass at Sacred Heart Church in Torrington. Fr Stephen allowed us to do some faithsharing about our experiences thus far. For many of us, this was very much needed and very emotional.  As a group, we are one. We have come together for the same mission. We learned more about why some of us were riding and what we were experiencing on the way.  Fred, one of our support crew, summed up our faithsharing with a simple, yet tear-filled revelation that last year 14 people connected and this year 22 people are connected.  We really needed to share our experiences. Two of our own team members assisted Fr Stephen.

Following mass, we were greeted in the church basement by members of Sacred Heart and St Peter’s parishes for an unbelievable feast of good food and company.

We changed our presentation dynamics prior to this meeting. The team encouraged the new members to do the bulk of the presentation, which went exceptionally well, with every member having an opportunity to talk.

Part of the program was to gather in to small working groups. This encouraged people to talk about what steps they could take to help alleviate the problem of poverty. People seemed to connect and brainstorm well. We find that incorporating these small group talks is important to our discussions because it allows us to hear many different perspectives on the poverty problem at hand.

The day ended with all of us back at Wisdom House for a positive discussion on our cycling, our faithsharing and our presentation. Everyone had an opportunity to share their thoughts and ideas. It was a much needed critique session. 

With that, we all headed off to our rooms for a good night’s sleep with thoughts of “downhill” for tomorrow.

Brake the Cycle – Day 5 – Thursday, Aug 5, 2004 – Litchfield to Oakville to Waterbury to Bridgeport to Stratford
After a wonderful night’s rest at Wisdom House we began this day’s journey after our usual morning reading of Genesis. It was a chilly beginning to the day. 

First thing we experienced was one of CT wonderful hills. This would be the first of a few challenging hills of the day. We were on our way to meet our new friends at St. Mary Magdalene’s Church in Oakville. The ride was quite enjoyable with some great downhills. We made such great time we arrived earlier than expected. We were greeted by Victor and Sue Adkins and Deacon George and Roberta, the parish secretary, like we were old acquaintances. Our refreshments included some great homemade blueberry muffins which we devoured within minutes. It was a nice welcoming and sign of the hospitality we continue to receive each and every day. We took some time to share with them about this ride’s experience. We also used their computer hookup to get our journal entry e-mailed to CCHD and set up a meeting with Nancy Johnson whose office we would pass by in Waterbury later in the day.

We were also greeted by a couple of local reporters who interviewed several of us so we again had the opportunity to tell our story. We spent a lot of time with these folks just sharing with them. 

Fortunately we had some time to spare before moving on to “In The Making” in Waterbury. Our ride through Waterbury took us through the city and we handed out our CCHD poverty statistic cards to individuals we met on the streets. We especially interacted when some of us spontaneously visited with aides of Nancy Johnson. One family we met Mom and several kids, enjoyed sitting on our bikes and trying on our helmets and sunglasses. The interaction was remarkable. We discussed with some of them how poverty was affecting their lives. One man who was in poverty situation mentioned how important it was for us to vote for the right people, those that can make a difference. We could have continued this for hours. 

When we made our way to “In the Making”, an organization that educates women who find themselves unable to make a decent living or live day-to-day because of some change in their life situation. We were greeted by Sr Marie Burke who told us about the organization and advised us of what tom expect when we got to dialogue with the individual clients. This was one of the best experiences of the ride. We were served a great lunch and shared our meal with some remarkable women. We were asked to share why we did the ride and that led to a lot of discussion. The individuals there freely shared with us what they expected from being there. Most of what we heard was about empowerment and self-sufficiency. These women wanted to make it on their own. One woman, Violetta, told us how difficult it was for her to find a job. A four month search and nothing! But she would not give up, especially because she wanted her three children to receive a good education and she knew she had to make their lives better. That’s why she was there. 

The women were proud of what they were doing and showed us some of the articles they manufactured there, baby Baptism gowns, pocketbooks, baby sleepers, all out of donated material.

They hung out of the windows of their third floor rooms waving and cheering us on our way.

We left Waterbury but not until we had to climb Waterbury Hill. Talk about Connecticut hills!  This was a beauty, especially right after lunch. 

Even though there were some hills, there were plenty of downhills as well. These we enjoyed.  For the uphills, we remembered or reminded each other what each pedal meant for us. We were doing this for the poor.

As we had to be in Bridgeport by 4:30, we ‘sagged’ for a short time and re-biked at the outskirts of Stratford, Lou’s hometown. He was excited about riding through the streets of Stratford and was a tour guide for the rest of the riders. Joan also enjoyed her ride as we journeyed through the streets of Bridgeport, where she grew up. It was both fun and sad at the same time. There were so many signs of poverty, abandoned buildings, homes in disarray. This is a place we had to be.

When we got to St Ann’s in Bridgeport we were greeted by Edie Cassidy from CCHD and also our host families where we would be spending the night. To our surprise there were a few little children there playing in the school yard and they cheered and screamed for us as we arrived. We went over and gave them stickers and just talked and played with them. We even had our picture taken with them.

After a shower and change we headed to St James in Stratford and shared a meal and presented our story. Lou’s sisters and Joan’s cousins came to see them and our presentation. One of Joan’s cousins lives in Milford and is a member of their Social Justice Committee and wants us to come to her church next year. She may even ride with us.

We had the pleasure of meeting Steve Lombardo who represented ACORN, a CCHD funded group. He shared with us what good they do in Bridgeport. 

It was a great day 5.

BTC- This Time Connecticut – Day 6 – Friday, August 6 – Bridgeport to New Haven
We awoke around 5:30 to be at Edie Cassidy's house for breakfast at 6:00.  Our departure time for New Haven was 7:00 sharp.  It seems we always set a time but have difficulty actually leaving when we should.

We filled our bellies and mentally prepared for our ride to New Haven, not knowing what to expect this last day of our weeklong ride.  As we ate, Edie filled us in on some pertinent information regarding CenterEdge and why taxes in Bridgeport are so much higher than the surrounding towns.  It was a good lesson for us and she likes talking about CenterEdge.

Finally it was departure time.  We thanked our hosts and someone shouted out "Riders Up!" We gathered in our usual circle and prayed our verse form Genesis.  We then sang Happy Birthday to Joan before we actually left.  "Pedal On!"  That became our call as we began riding.

It was a cool morning but it felt good.  As we made our way through the streets of Bridgeport, we waved to people on the street just beginning their day.   When we could, we advised them why we were riding, giving out the CCHD statistic cards we had stuffed in our riding jersey pockets.  When possible we handed out the cards in Spanish.  This is part of each ride most of us love.  The interaction with the communities we bike through.  Lou pointed out some of the sights he was familiar with as a kid growing up in Stratford as we biked along.

We had our first "pit" stop at the K of C in Milford.  Most used the facilities and anxiously anticipated New Haven.  We again heard the now familiar "Bikers Up!  Pedal On!"
As we rode through West Haven and our second "pit" stop, another K of C, we first came upon a nice beach area and Joan decided this would be a nice place for a little photo shoot. We lined up our bikes on the sand , feathered out as we were directed, and she began taking our pictures.  Some of us found another porta-potty.  It seemed like we never could get by one without using it.  We again gathered on the beach and climbed a Lifeguard stand for another photo.  Really cool! After our fun on the beach we hopped on our bikes and rode to our next stop.

At the K of C in West Haven, we were greeted by a reporter and photographer from the Crossroads TV program.  We were told we would be on TV Sunday and Monday at 10:30 am.  We look forward to watching!  We had a few snacks and were treated by sweets that Sue Ryan and Marilu picked up for us.  I love dark chocolate!!! After several of us were interviewed, we made our way toward New Haven.  We had to be there by 11:00 and we were making real good time.  Once within New Haven we decided to re-gather at the K of C Headquarters.  We used their facilities and were a little surprised by their very tight security.  I suppose that's the way this world has changed so much as a result of all the terrorism problems in this world.  We hadn't realized there was a heightened security alert currently in force.

Finally the moment arrived.  We were headed toward the New Haven green.   Led by Bob King and Lou, we rode two by two into the green.  We saw the arch of colored balloons and the stage from where Bishop Rosazza and New Haven Mayor DeStefano would be speaking.

We circled around for a few minutes and then rode through the arch.  While the crowd was smaller than expected, out enthusiasm was at an all time high.  Many of us had a tear in our eye and we came to the end of our journey.  We realized this was the end of our weeklong ride but it was the beginning of our next stage in our mission.  We had learned from each other and had learned from those we met on this journey and we had bonded as a team ever ready to take on whatever the next hill had to offer.  We had mixed feeling.  Glad this ride was over but sad that this ride was over.

We listen to the kind, inspirational words of Bishop Rosazza and Mayor DeStefano and a few other speakers, including Mary Ellen.  She read a letter from Father Bob Vitillo from CCHD Headquarters and his words bolstered us for the future.  Charlie, Kelly and Rob had the opportunity to share what we learned, why we rode and why we "PEDAL" with those present.

Did we make a difference?  I for one think we did.  Even if only one person in attendance was touched by what we did and what was said, that's all it takes because that person may touch someone, and on and on.  That's why we do what we do whether there are 100 in attendance or only 1.

After the celebration, several of us went to visit with a representative of US Representative Rosa DeLauro in her office near by.  We had a fruitful conversation which included our Poverty Forum idea which was mentioned at each of our visits with the other politicians we engaged on this trip.

We are so hopeful we can make this happen.  We did it!  We Thought About It!  We Talked About It! And, We Took Action!!

We look forward to the next phase of our mission, Brake the Cycle of Poverty….This Time Connecticut!! 

